

August 13, 2009

 A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, August 13, 2009 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright - Chair 




Bruce Peckham




Don Irvine




Don Thorp  

ABSENT:
Liz Sciortino 

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones 

OTHERS: 
1 Resident


Minutes were taken by Lea Walsh.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:36 p.m.

Mr. Wright informed the Board that he had given his permission for a change in the Spencer’s area variance from a shed roof to a gabled roof.
 

BRUSH AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Doug Brush, 8066 Barony Woods, Pittsford, NY, appeared before the Board for an area variance at his property at 51 Probst Road, Pittsford, NY, consisting of 38 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 192-04-1-5.11, located in an RA-5 zone, to allow a setback of approximately 25 feet for a proposed accessory structure (barn), whereas Town Code requires a 60 foot setback.

Mr. Wright stated that the affidavit of the posting of the sign was in the file, and waived the reading of the public notice because it had been published in the Sentinel.

Mr. Wright asked if everyone had seen the property.  The Board responded that they had.

Mr. Brush stated that he needs a new barn because he has run out of room in which to store straw and hay, and also because he raises black angus cattle and needs a place for them to come in during inclement weather.  Mr. Brush stated that the proposed building would have two shed roofs, water, and power.

Mr. Brush stated that there is a henhouse east and north of the proposed barn and that the land falls off from south to north.  Mr. Brush stated that it would be easy to put in fill in order to comply with the zoning requirements, but that he would have to remove a berm in order to get the fill.  There are walnut trees that are on the berm that Mr. Brush would like to preserve.

Mr. Brush stated that no neighbors have objected to his plan.  Mr. Brush stated that neither the Fletchers nor the Wallmans had objected to it.

Mr. Brush stated that the proposed structure would be parallel to the house but set back somewhat from the house.

Mr. Wright stated that the setback is measured from the roof, so the proposed structure would be 25’ from the property line instead of the 60’ required.  Mr. Wright noted that the body of the barn is 37’ from the front property line.  

Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Brush has 38 acres, and asked if Mr. Brush would be cutting hay on the remainder.  Mr. Brush responded that he would.

Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Brush doesn’t live on the land, and Mr. Brush responded that he lives just around the corner from it.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a full-time agricultural activity.  Mr. Brush responded that it was.

Mr. Brush stated that he has already leveled the location for the proposed barn, but if his application is not approved he will continue to fill to the north until he complies with the zoning requirement.

Mr. Wright asked if the barn were to be pushed back so that the roof line was 60’ back, how much fill would Mr. Brush need.  Mr. Brush responded that he had graded to the north because he wants the cattle to be able to walk into the proposed barn.  Mr. Brush stated that the fill would be 8-10’ deep.  Mr. Brush stated that the shed roof on the north would be 68’ to the north and it would create a very steep drop-off, and would take a lot more work and a lot more fill from the west side and the road side.

Mr. Wright asked what type of barn it would be.  Mr. Brush responded that it would be a pole barn, steel sided, with a metal roof.

A discussion followed on the height of the proposed building, and it was decided that it would be 19’ high.

Mr. Wright asked how many doors there would be on the south elevation.  Mr. Brush responded that there would be two sliding doors and no windows.

Mr. Wright asked if the shed roof in the back of the proposed barn would be used as a run-in shed for inclement weather.  Mr. Brush responded that it would.

Mr. Wright asked if there was a livestock setback requirement.  Mr. Jones responded that it is 150’ from the adjoining property on either side, but not across Probst Road.

Mr. Wright stated that this is a fairly substantial building close to the road, and it is hard to visualize it.

Mr. Brush stated that his father-in-law collects a lot of junk, such as old plows and old mowers.  Mr. Brush stated that the proposed barn helps them to get the junk inside and out of the way.  Mr. Brush stated that it could be nicely landscaped and that the property would look much better than it presently does.  Mr. Brush stated that the proposed barn would give him more storage capacity for straw and hay, which needs to be kept dry during the winter.

Mr. Wright stated that there is a semi-trailer there.  Mr. Brush stated that the trailer belongs to his father-in-law and is used for storage.

Mr. Irvine asked the purpose of the overhang.  Mr. Brush responded that it was shelter for animals.  Mr. Brush stated that he thought it would look nicer and that it would give him additional storage space.

Mr. Irvine asked if there would be soffit ceilings on the overhang or would it be open-ended.  Mr. Brush stated that there would be a ceiling in front but not in the back.

Mr. Irvine asked if there would be lighting under the shed roof.  Mr. Brush said they were not planning to put lighting there at this point.

A discussion followed on the use of the run-in shed on the back of the proposed building.

Mr. Brush stated that if he could not do it the way he wanted, he would have to bring the animals in through the front, because the drop-off would be too steep for them in the back.

A discussion followed on ways to change the proposed structure.  Mr. Irvine suggested removing the overhangs in order to save 20-24’ and then add more length to the building by extending to the west.  Mr. Brush thought that would create a long, skinny, less attractive building, and he stated that he would have to take down the walnut trees.

Mr. Wright asked how far east the proposed building could go.  Mr. Brush stated that immediately to the east there is a trailer, and then there are two rows of fruit trees.  Mr. Wright stated that without the trailer he would have 8’ more.  A discussion followed on the pros and cons of moving the building further back from the road, and on how the cattle could get into the barn.

Mr. Irvine asked how many cattle there were.  Mr. Brush stated that there are two now and one is going to calf in September and one in October.  Mr. Brush stated that the maximum number of cattle he would have there would be six.  Mr. Irvine stated that there were other ways to protect the livestock than by having the shed roof.  Mr. Brush stated that the cattle need to be vaccinated and wormed and that during artificial insemination they need to be restrained, and that these were all reasons for bringing the cattle inside.

Mr. Wright asked where the rainwater from the proposed building went.  Mr. Brush stated that the proposed building would have gutters that would drain toward the north.  Mr. Wright asked if that would be a problem for the chickens that are located to the north of the building.  Mr. Brush responded that the pipe goes underground and is perforated and he stated that he uses that system on his other barn and he has had no trouble with erosion there.

Mr. Wright asked what type of soil was on the land.  Mr. Brush responded that it was sandy loam.

Mr. Irvine asked if there would be concrete or stone floors.  Mr. Brush responded that there would be stone floors initially and they would see how that worked.  Mr. Brush stated that he intends to lay stone on the ground around the footprint of the building during construction and leave it like that afterward.

Mr. Thorp asked how the front of the barn and the front of the house line up.  Mr. Brush stated that the house is 24’ from the property line and that the shed roof on the south would be 25’ from the property line.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Brush had considered any other site for the proposed building.  Mr. Brush responded that it would have worked on the east, but that he has already planted strawberries, vegetables, and raspberries there and he would have to move them or lose them.

A discussion followed on where Mr. Brush plants hay and whether or not that area would be a good building site.  

Mr. Irvine asked if the proposed building would have any heat.  Mr. Brush responded that it would not.

Mr. Wright stated that since the proposed building is so close to the road, a lot of the junk would be put up near the road.  Mr. Brush stated that he thought he could get some of it out of eyesight.  Mr. Wright asked that if the Board were to approve the variance but put on conditions stating that the south side overhang not house lots of junk would that be agreeable to Mr. Brush.  Mr. Brush stated that he preferred to take care of it himself without having conditions.

Mr. Thorp asked if the sheds went the full length of both sides of the proposed building.  Mr. Brush answered that they did.

A discussion followed on further ways to change the building in order to move it farther away from the road.  Mr. Jones asked if the proposed barn was made to a set design or was there flexibility in the design.  Mr. Brush responded that there was flexibility in the design.  Mr. Wright stated that he did not want to make Mr. Brush dig out any more fill or cut down any trees, and that he could save 12’ by moving the building thereby enabling the Board to grant less of a variance, which is what the Board is charged to do if at all possible.

Mr. Irvine stated that a 4/12 pitch is a lot of roof and suggested making a steeper pitch so that the proposed building would look more like a barn, which typically has an 8/12 pitch.  Mr. Brush stated that his neighbors would not want their view blocked.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Brush would like to have the Public Hearing extended so that he could discuss possible changes with the barn builder and possibly come back with another plan.  Mr. Irvine thought that it would be good to keep the Public Hearing open so that Mr. Brush could get more property data to help the Board to be able to visualize the proposed building.  Mr. Brush stated that he has a cow that is about to calf and that he wants to get the proposed building up as soon as possible.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Brush would like to close the Public Hearing or if he would like to think it through further now that he has heard the Board’s concerns.  Mr. Brush stated that he would like to close the Public Hearing.

Mr. Jones stated the Board’s decision would be made at the August 27, 2009 meeting.

Mr. Wright asked if anyone from the public wanted to be heard.  Mr. Edward Walsh, chair of the Planning Board, stated that when talking about the precise location of the proposed building it was important to know that if it were to be put even slightly in front of the house Mr. Brush would then have to appear before the Planning Board for approval. 

Mr. Peckham stated that on the drawing the proposed building looked almost bill-boardy, and asked if the building could be shifted 90 degrees.  Mr. Brush stated that it could be shifted but that that would entail more grading down to Probst Road.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Peckham, to close the Public Hearing.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye.

Mr. Jones reminded Mr. Wright that he had not asked the five questions, but stated that since they had already been answered in writing it was all right.

Approve Minutes of July 23, 2009 meeting.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to approve the July 23, 2009 minutes.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye.

Discussion
A discussion followed on the difficulties the Board had with the Brush Area Variance, some of which included the fact that it was a large building very close to the road, problems with the overhangs, and the fact that they might be used to store junk.  Mr. Peckham stated that the junk could be put elsewhere, but that he thought that since this was an agricultural operation the placement of the proposed building was reasonable.  Mr. Jones stated that the land had lots of steep slope issues.

Mr. Jones stated that he thought that Ms. Sciortino should be involved in any further discussion of the Brush Area Variance after she reads the minutes.  Mr. Jones stated that he would prefer to wait and let everyone have more time to think about the issues before writing a determination.

Mr. Irvine stated that Mr. Brush had not proved to him that the plan couldn’t be changed in the way the Board had suggested.  Mr. Irvine stated that this is a substantial variance with the potential for a bad outcome.

Mr. Jones stated that the Public Hearing is closed and the Board must decide from what they had already heard.

Mr. Wright stated that August 27, 2009 would be a business meeting.  Mr. Wright stated that he had written two determination drafts and would save them until the next meeting.

MOTION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye.
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